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Joint Parish Meeting 15th February 2011 at 7.30pm


Minutes of the Ordinary Parish Council Meeting held on Tuesday 3rd May 2011 at Albourne Village Hall.
MINUTES

1. 
Open Meeting and Apologies for absence.





Present: Cllr Stafford, Cllr Butler, Cllr Dunckley, Cllr Gratton, Cllr Gooch and  
      Cllr G Price. Clerk to the Council: J Hartley.
Also present: Cllr Blazeby – Woodmancote PC, Mrs M Price and 1 member of the public.

Apologies: Cllr Ritchie and Cllr Seward – MSDC.
2. 
Declarations of Interest 

3. 
Approval of Minutes*
Date to be amended from March 2011 to April 2011. Minutes agreed and signed by the Chairman.
4. 
Matters arising from the minutes 
5. 
To receive reports from:
1. WSCC – Peter Griffiths – arrived at 8.58pm
Cllr Griffiths – will speak to Tim Boxall  WSCC Highways to remove the indicator cones in Church Lane. The accidents on the B2116 – have been followed up, however nothing formal received back. WSCC spent lots of money on the survey before the new signage, so it is disappointing to fins an increase in accidents.
The Section 106 monies for the speed Indicator is being audited at present. If this proves no success, WSCC will then apply on APC behalf for further funding to help this issue.
It was noted the pond area at Albourne Court is now all fenced, making this area safe for all.

Admissions: Albourne School is over subscribed once again this year. There are notable dips in the following year’s cohort, numbers however, data shows after that the future numbers of pupils will increase.

Academy Status for school – Albourne is part of a strong locality school group. APC were encouraged to support the Governors of the school should this be a consideration for them.

Cllr Gratton informed Cllr Griffiths that the PC had discussed the application for an extension to the Singing Hills Golf course. Cllr Gratton informed everyone that the County architect should be consulted as part of the planning process and therefore a site visit must take place, also Cllr Griffiths to talk to colleagues at the SDNP and obtain their views on this application.
Cllr Griffiths informed members that Suzanna Kemp is continuing with her position with the SDNP.

Cllr Butler asked Cllr Griffiths about rural funding of youth clubs – WSCC are waiting for a proposition from Noel Thomas from the Beacon Centre – the funding arrangements are being looked into. WSCC are looking at the proposal, however no decision made as yet.
Cllr Griffiths has approached the youth movement in the Church to see if they are able to offer any support.

Thanks extended to Cllr Griffiths for attending.

 ii. MSDC – Sue Seward – Apologies received.
6.  
Planning Liaison Committee

Report from Cllr Gratton

i. New Applications:
Cllr Gratton talked member through this application
AE/11/00945/FUL - Albourne Farm Shaves Wood Road, Albourne
Installation of 38.22kWp Roof Mounted PV Solar System onto south facing             
      aspect of agricultural barn roofs.
Albourne Parish Council has no objection to the application.

Proposed: Cllr Gratton and Seconded: Cllr Butler. All Members voted in favour
of this decision.
AE11/00961/FUL Singing Hills Golf Course, Muddleswood Road, Albourne 
Nine Hole Extension to Existing 27 Hole Golf Course
Cllr Gratton read a letter from Steven King (MSDC Planning Officer) to the applicant’s agent. The following response was agreed:
Albourne Parish Council strongly object to this application. Albourne Parish Council does not consider that the reasons put forward to support this application, or the proposed mitigation activities are sufficient to override the various local and national policies designed to protect the countryside in general, and ancient and other woodland in particular.  There is no economic imperative stated for the development nor is any evidence provided showing local need for additional golf facilities in the area.  Our specific concerns and comments are shown below.     

PLANNING STATEMENT

APC does that accept that the proposal meets the requirements of Local Policy C5.  We also consider that the proposal fails Local Policy R9a. The site will clearly be adversely affected by the clear felling of large areas of woodland, and we are not persuaded that the proposed mitigation actions are sufficient to offset this impact. The applicant’s own Ecology report determines that even after mitigation, the ASNW/semi-natural broadleaved woodland “will be fragmented by areas of open ground as opposed to plantation woodland at present. Additionally their report shows that 50% of the current PAWS woodland will be lost permanently as will 80% of the existing semi improved neutral habitat resource. 

We note the following comments by Mr Steven King in the email relating to pre application advice. 

“You have shown on a plan that the proposed extension could be incorporated by only clearing the more recently planted pine trees (which you have also indicated could take place under a felling licence as part of the normal management of the plantation)” – 

This is misleading - Our understanding from the Forestry Commission is that the agreed work associated with the existing thinning licence (FAD19/09/2009) has been carried out. This licence does not allow further thinning or clear felling.  Whilst it is likely that further thinning and indeed felling at maturity would be allowed, this would require NEW felling licences. Given the age and history of the woodland AND its new designation within the National Park, the usual restocking (replanting) requirement would be invoked. This can easily be verified by the Forestry Commission who as an independent and expert source will presumably be consulted as part of the determination of this application.    

DESIGN AND ACCESS STATEMENT

Point 2.6 – “None of the trees noted as veteran and notable or woodland described as broadleaved woodland………will be disturbed”

Albourne Parish Council welcomes the protection afforded to veteran and notable trees. The intention relating to “broadleaved woodland” is also welcome but the poplar plantations proposed for felling are of course broadleaved woodland and several other plantations scheduled for felling are a mix of broadleaf and conifer. Despite substantial detail relating to the small areas of replanting, there is no corresponding level of detail relating to what is actually being lost to the golf course. For example:-

What is the total area of the 41 hectare woodland area that is being clear felled?

How many trees are to be felled?

How many of these trees are on Paws designated plantations?

We are unsure why this information has not been given in the application, nor has apparently been requested by MSDC.   

ECOLOGY REPORT

We are advised, and further research seems to support this, that a two day field survey conducted in March 2011 is inadequate for a full determination of the ecological impact of the planned development. The report recognises that “seasonal timing presented limitations” but goes on to say that the visit was considered “adequate in view of the types of habitat present”.  

Having carefully reviewed the report, it seems to us that “habitat type” and those indicator plant species that were identifiable (in March) may give an indication of the full range of flora and fauna within the site; however, these could not give evidence for the full range of species, such as summer visitor birdlife and the butterfly population, associated with the site. As an example, and we have others, we have anecdotal, but first hand, reports from one local amateur naturalist that there are populations of both the Duke of Burgundy Fritillary and the Wood White (both we understand are “endangered” species).  

To summarise, our view is that the constraints of the survey in terms of timing/ duration will have clearly understated the range of plant and invertebrate species associated with the site, and therefore may have understated the possible negative impact of the proposed initiative and the impact of the mitigating factors described in the report.  

These claims can presumably be verified by the County Ecologist and other independent surveys which we assume will be engaged by MSDC as part of the determination of this application 

THE WOODLAND MANAGEMENT PLAN

We welcome the recent efforts to bring the woodland back into management and production, and would support any future plans/Forestry Commission Licence requests to continue this initiative. We fully support virtually every statement in this plan relating to the current and future management of Shaves Wood.    

We do though have the following comments….

1.3.1 – “The majority of the woodland was planted up in the late 1950/60’s……”

This statement appears to be incorrect, or at least, in conflict with the 2009 Forestry Commission Felling Licence for this site.  In this request, Shaves Wood is described as 40.75 hectares (presumably excluding the area of open ground (former woodland)  running north/south from Shaves Farm to the “new gates”, now part of the proposed golf extension site. 

In that licence request, planting dates are given for the majority of the individual plantation plots. That licence shows that only about one third (34%) of the woodland area relates to 1950/60’s planting. This compares with earlier planting (1900-1949) which accounts for slightly more (36%) of the site. The remainder of the land is previous woodland areas already clear felled and not replanted (14%), undated areas described as mixed broadleaf (14%), plus a very small amount of later 1970’s planting (2%) 

Albourne Parish Council’s position here is not to nitpick over date details, but to demonstrate that until relatively recently the woodland was subject to a continuous cycle of planting/thinning/felling and replanting. We understand (from advice and research) that much of the ecological value of managed woodland comes from this continuous process over a long period.  We assume that the independent advice which will be sought by MSDC as part of this application process will provide input to this view.  

WOODLAND MANAGEMENT PLAN – cont’d

For information, our Village 1837 Tithe Map shows that virtually the entire proposed area was woodland at that time. The only areas lost subsequently have been to the existing Golf Course (Calves Wood mainly) or to areas of clear-felling where replanting has not taken place. Of course, much of the woodland has been woodland for well before this date, hence the ASNW (21%) and PAWS (36%) designations accorded to much of the site.    

4.2. “4.2 hectares of new native woodland will be established in areas of agricultural grassland adjacent to the site”. This is clearly a desirable trade-off to losses elsewhere on the site; it is not clear though how much of this new woodland is “net new” since some of this is shown in the plans to overlay existing woodland.  
Meeting adjourned 8.11pm for members of the public to speak . 
Meeting reconvened: 8.13pm
Proposed Cllr Gratton . Seconded Cllr G Price. All Members voted in favour of this application. Mick to email Suzanna Kemp & Sue Kemp at MSDC to ask why it is not called in. Also copy to Mark Lee at Poynings PC.
Thanks extended to Cllr Gratton for all his hard work on this and all the applications for the Parish.
AE/11/00934/FUL - Wick Farm Smallholdings, Truslers Hill Lane, Albourne
Albourne Parish Council is unable to support this application. Insufficient information has been provided to support the requirement for the additional floor space (1st floor level nor for the inclusion of domestic facilities to the ground floor area. Additionally the site has a very wide range of existing buildings. The supporting documentation mentions "staff" but although there is significant equestrian activity on the site, there appears to be no substantial agricultural activity, nor is there approval for livery or other commercial use on the site.

It is further felt that the new design of the building, albeit on an existing footprint is disproportionate to the size of the residential dwelling to the north.  
Proposed Cllr Gratton, Seconded: Cllr  Dunckley. All in favour of this application.
ii. Recent Decisions of the Planning Authority:
Bounty Cottage trees – approved.

Nortons Cottage extension – not permitted on the grounds of size.
iii. Enforcement Issues
3 updates:

3 Acres: Poly Tunnels have been asked to submit a planning application. Nothing further to report on the Enforcement for Pear Trees and High Cross Farm due to Mr Arnold (MSDC) being on annual leave. 
Agenda item for June – Mr Orr, land on opposite Softech House, on corner junction of B2116/B2118. Clerk to chase for an update.
No further update on the appeal for 2 Church Lane.
8. 
Affordable Housing Update


Clerk to invite Tom Warder to the June or next suitable PC meeting fro an update.
9.
Finance and Administration Report     
· Agree Payments for Tuesday 3rd May 2011
No payments for this evening.
· Update on Complaint – Clerk is waiting confirmation in writing from the insurance company of the current claim against the VH for damage caused by the Walnut Tree
  . 

· Update on Clapper Boards/Other WSCC issues
· 
Clerk informed members of the following:

WSCC – Tim Boxall is going through the process of re-applying for his position with WSCC, interviews are being held tomorrow.
Clapper Boards – Cllr Stafford completed a site visit following some works having been carried out by WSCC – further works required.

Finger Post – Reeds Lane/B2116-  reported to WSCC and supporting photograph sent, however WSCC stated it is likely to become our responsibility of the PC to repair. The Clerk has asked WSCC to confirm this following 4th May, and in the meantime have asked Jill Toogood at WSCC if there are any grant monies still available to Parishes for repair. 50% grant monies had been issued in the past financial year for upkeep of fingerposts.

Cllr Gratton stated the sign in question was a village sign post rather than a finger post. Clerk to speak with WSCC/MSDC
Bench request from a resident at the last meeting is to be considered for the recreation ground by the VH. Clerk to inform MSDC that the current one needs repair, and also inform the resident that the land is MSDC owned .Clerk to contact Leisure services at MSDC for repair and advice.


Rampion Wind Farm – The Clerk has contacted the company involved for further information.
9. 
Chairman’s Report 

Cllr Stafford reminded members that the PC had written to Neil Smiths boss at WSCC to ask
              for an update regarding the recent accidents that had happened.

It was noted the drivers of the vehicles were all very young .
10.
Village Hall Chairman’s Report 

Youth Club meeting held recently with Cllr Butler and Mr Gates and Ms Matson. The Youth Club would like to continue to run in Albourne. Mr Gates will come to the APM and have a present the YC information. It is understood the Rural Funding of Youth Clubs is being withdrawn.

The recent event for the Royal Wedding was a success.  It was a rewarding afternoon. There had been in excess of 100 people in attendance in the day and the evening had approximately 50. 
It was discussed that it may be an idea to hold occasional Sundays as a pub atmosphere.

11.
Website


Suggestions/Updates

Remove Dog training from the flower show on the website.
12. 
Additional items since preparation of agenda
For information only

Nil
13. 
Councillors exchange of information
Cllr Gooch asked where the clock is from the VH. At present it is unknown.
Cllr Gratton – asked for volunteer to read his notes at the APM should he be unwell following his planned operation.

Cllr Price – Letter to be sent to Mr Levene as prepared by Cllr Price. Clerk awaiting dates from Mr Levene for a meeting – circulate the dates from Cllr Price.

Required to be present: Cllr Stafford, Cllr Butler, Cllr G Price and Cllr Gratton.

Obtain a copy of Cllr Gratton from of the report sent to Cllr Price ready for the meeting.

Discussions took place regarding the Village Voice – Printers QD in Hassocks. JB has email address.  Clerk to add the vacancy notice.

Cllr Dunckley – It was noted the works had started on the Gospel Hall before 8am on a recent Saturday. Cllr Price stated that Mr Holding appears to agree on satisfactory landscaping, Mr Holding has informed this has not been forgotten.

Mrs Price stated the barn to be removed is believed to contain asbestos, and therefore must be removed by experts. There must not be a cloud of asbestos in the village. Cllr Gratton to investigate conditions relating to this within the planning application. It was agreed that a letter would be sent to Steven King at MSDC for his view on this issue. Also enquire to Environmental Health.
Cllr Dunckley stated the recent street party was an excellent success, approx 80 people attended. 
Cllr Butler informed members there may be consideration for a Diamond Jubilee Garden Party for 2012.
Meeting closed  at 9.40pm
14.
Date of next meeting: 

Tuesday 10th May 2011 at 7.30pm Annual Parish Meeting


Tuesday  7TH June at 7.30pm 2011 PC meeting

Signed:_______________________________________________________________

Date:_________________________________________________________________

